Minutes of the CEVIM Visitors’ Meeting  held in Mexico

(11-12 june 2007)


The annual Meeting of the Congregation of the Mission Provincial Visitors of Europe and of the Middle East (CEVIM) was held this year in Mexico, in the headquarters of the Mexican Bishops’ Conference,  with the occasion of the International Meeting of all the Visitors of the Congregation. Twenty confreres took part in the CEVIM Meeting. .

1. Corpus Delgado, Cevim President

2. Stanislav Zontak, Cevim Vicepresident 

3. Nicola Albanesi, Adjoint member of the Permanent Commission of Cevim

4. Giuseppe Turati, Cevim Secretary

5. Alojz Gajsek, Visitor of the Province  of Slovenia

6. Erminio Antonello, Visitor of the Province of Torino

7. Yves Bouchet, Visitor of the Province of Toulouse 

8. Elie Delplace, Visitor of the Province of Paris 

9. Eugen Schindler, Visitor of the Province of Austria

10. Biagio Falco, Visitor of the Province of Naples

11. Joaquín Gonzales, Visitor of the Province of Madrid

12. José Vicente Martínez Muedra, Visitor of the Province of Barcelona

13. Antonio Otero, Visitor of the Province of Salamanca

14. Harrie Jaspers, Visitor of the Province of Holland

15. Arkadiusz Zakreta, Visitor of the Province of Poland

16. Paul Roche, Visitor of the Vice-Province of St Cyril and St  Methodius

17. Brian Moore, Visitor of the Province of Ireland

18. Antoine Nakad, Visitor of the Province of Orient
19. Viktor Kunaj , substitute for the Visitor of Hungary , absent for reasons of health

20. José María Nieto, Assistant General..



The work of translation was done by: Joseph Cummins, Pascal Bremaud, Félix Álvarez and Roberto Gómez.



The meeting started on the 11th of June with a concelebrated Eucharist presided over by Fr. Paul Roche, on the feast of St Barnabas.. In the homily, Fr Roche encouraged the Visitors to live according to the nickname given to the saint (son of exhortation), by trying to become in their own lives men with the capacity to exhort the confreres of their own provinces, following the example of St Barnabas.   



Once the Eucharist was over, the President greeted the attending members, and presented the agenda, which had already been circulated. He also asked all those present whether there was any topic among those studied in the Visitors’ Meeting to which the CEVIM Visitors might wish to respond.



Some ideas were suggested: proposals about the election of the Superior General; the question about how the nomination of the Secretary General took place, since it withdrew him from the mission in Istanbul (E. Schindler); ways of improving the organization and programming of the International Meetings of Visitors in the future , such as the present one in Mexico (J.V. Muedra); the problem of restructuring the Provinces of the European continent (H. Jaspers); a more thorough consideration of the Office for Development of the CM  (J.V. Muedra); some very concrete points about Permanent Formation, such as the question of Islam, of  people in jails, of the popular missions, of the secularization of our society (E. Delaplace). The President summed up by saying that the Permanent Commission will take all those proposals in consideration, and will present a working plan to study them.  



After that the President inviteed each of the members of the Visitors’ Conference to give a brief presentation on any new initiatives that have taken place in their respective Provinces since the last meeting in Istanbul (2006).

The Visitors outlined the following: 



- E. Antonello (Torino) commented that some progress has taken place in the Italian Provinces, a fact shown in the joint elaboration of a plan of Initial Formation, as in the plan for the Interprovincial European Internal Seminary; there is also a plan under consideration for collaboration at the level of the students of theology in Piacenza; interprovincial spiritual retreats have been organized, in which the Provincial Councils of Italy participate; the Provincial Project is centered on the theme of charity.



- A. Zakreta (Poland) informed us that on May 20 a center for the permanent formation of the missionaries, of Daughters of Charity and of diocesan priests has been inaugurated.



- A. Nakad (Orient) spoke about a house in the north of Lebanon that, at the request of the bishop (a member of the CM), could be used as a center for religious formation for adult lay people; he also mentioned another center for diocesan priests in the diocesis of Tripoli. 



- Y. Bouchet (Toulouse) commented that his Province has been working in two main fields: trying to create at ‘the Berceau’ a formation center for the whole Vincentian Family, and also ministry to the youth, for which purpose a team has already been set up in collaboration with the Paris Province and the Daughters of Charity. Another new venture is that the Provincial House, after 30 years, has been sold, and the Province will have a new head office in   Toulouse.



- E. Delplace (Paris)  noted that his Province has tried to face three questions: the revision of its works, unity in mission and its international character (Vietnam and Cameroon). They have the intention of moving the Provincial House; there is an ongoing reflection in the whole Province about the itinerant nature of the mission; they are trying to have the Provincial House located inside the Mother House. 



- P. Roche (Ss. Cyril and Methodius) mentioned the great change that has taken place after the very generous financial help received after the last Visitors’ Meeting, for which he showed his gratitude to all those present. Now they are studying a new project for children in Karkov, in collaboration with the Daughters of Charity and the AIC (Ladies of Charity) for which there are some significant budgets. Next July, they are having a new ordination to the priesthood. Finally, he invited all those present to visit his Province, possibly next year.

- B. Falco (Naples) spoke about the mission in Albania that is now under restructuration, and which might become an interprovincial project. There has been some thinking on running the three Provincial Assemblies in Italy simultaneously. There are hopeful signs about the popular missions and ministry to the clergy. In the field of the Vincentian Family, a Vincentian Welcome Cooperative has been set up for socio-charitable services.  



-J. González (Madrid) recalled that Visitors Conference of the four Spanish provinces has been working for several years now and that they meet three or four times a year to deal with common matters. There is also a Conference of Visitators and Visitatrixes (of whom there are nine) to study matters of common interest., especially those that refer to the animation of the Vincentian Family, and to some publications. His own Province has reworked the Provincial Norms, and is, at this moment, elaborating the 10-year Provincial Pastoral Plan, which is different from the Provincial Project. The annual planning session for Permanent Formation runs for a five full days, and is held on two different dates of the year to make attendance easier for all the missionaries of the Province. The Madrid Province will house the Europen Internal Seminary in its Avila house, on the agreement signed yesterday by eleven Provinces.



- B. Moore (Ireland) spoke about the objectives of his Province on two levels. At the local level the parish of St. Peter is presented as a model of collaboration of the laity in the parish; there is also a lay missionary group, fifteen people who will work, for several weeks, in a missionary project in Ethiopia, with the hope that in time it may spread to other countries.  

.



- J.V. Muedra (Barcelona) commented that the last Assembly of his Province had a thoroughly missionary character, had taken the decision to work seriously on the pastoral question of vocations, had continued the revision of its works, and had examined the care of sick confreres. On the other hand, the seminary in Honduras is increasing steadily, a new house in Alicante is about to be founded as a centre both for the Vincentian Family and for the diocesan clergy. There are other projects under consideration for the city of Barcelona (for example, helping drug dependents to get rid of their habit). Finally, he added that a book on the centenary of the birth of the Province and another on the liturgy of the Vincentian Family in   the Catalonian language have just been published. 



- A. Otero (Salamanca) commented with satisfaction that many means for a good permanent formation have been made available. The Provincial Assembly is now open to all to participate, and to that end two sessions of two days each have been set up on different dates. The catalogue of the library of the Salamanca house has been computerized. The Statute about parish work has been renewed, and a chapter on the family has been added. Following the suggestion of the local bishop, we are contemplating to set up, at a famous Marian Shrine, a centre for studying popular religiosity.  



- N. Albanesi (Rome) mentioned the first National Congress of the Vincentian Family, on the theme of the encyclical Deus caritas est, the study centering on the theological and specifically vincentian aspects. The minutes are now being printed for the summer study week for the Vincentian Family.



- E. Zontak (Czechoslovakia) mentioned two new works: in Bratislava, a house has been opened for homeless people, in collaboration with the Vincentian Family; also, the team for missions in the Czech Republic has been completed, and with good results.



- H. Jaspers (Holland) informed the group that the Province is facing the challenges of closing down many houses and, especially, of caring for the aged confreres. Nevertheless, there is no lack of interesting ministries both in the pastoral and the social fields. The Province offers confreres the opportunity of studying in the university of Njimegen.   



- E. Schinler (Austria) spoke about the possibility of restructuring the Provinces of Austria and Germany; although for the time being there are only common meetings and different collaborations at the provincial level, in formation plans and in spiritual retreats. 



- C. Delgado (Zaragoza) informed us that in the Provincial Assembly a revision of works took place setting out the Plan of Action for the next three years, and that the Provincial Project is now being revised. The Province has taken the decision of appointing a layman as Director of one of the high schools which, in title, still belongs to the Province. The mission team has been reinforced; and, thank God, the Province will see two ordinations to the priesthood this year.  



- E. Antonello (Torino) unveiled an ongoing project that is being carried out in the house of Como, in collaboration with other institutions of the region. The project envisages a series of activities in the socio-charitable field, to such a degree that it has been nicknamed the “Charity Citadel”.



- A. Gajsek (Slovenia) informed us about the works of the Province: formation of lay people, vocational animation, collaboration with lay people and with the Slovenic church to renovate the morale of the population after the long communist domination. They have also revised the Provincial Norms.



- V. Kunay (Hungary) on behalf of the Visitor, presented the activities of the  Province: 11 missionaries, distributed in three houses and working in the formation of the Daughters of Charity, in parishes, in the pastoral work of education, with young people coming from the poorest regions of Hungary. There are two students in Piacenza and one in the Internal Seminary. He expressed the desire that there would be only one internal seminary for the whole of Europe.  The social situation is very grave; as indicated by the fact that Hungary is the European country with the highest number of suicides.  


Once the Visitors’ presentation had concluded, the President recalled the working method designed in Istanbul, in order that it might be followed at this Conference. The method includes:

· Presentation of the theme in common,

· reflection by linguistic groups,

· sharing in plenary session the concrete proposals of the various groups,

· redaction by the Permanent Commission of proposals to be voted upon.

Once the method of  work had been outlined, the President presented the items of the agenda:

1. Evaluation of the meeting of Provincial Treasurers 

                           (Zaragoza, 8-15 January  2007). 



He gave the list of the participants, of the translators and of the Visitors who were present. He added that both the outgoing and the new General Treasurer participated in the meeting . The evaluation by the participants themselves was highly positive.  He encouraged all the Visitors to take a serious and responsible attitude when answering communications sent to them by the Secretary.

2.   Meeting of young missionaries in Budapest (from 2 to 9, july 2007)

      A leaflet describing the course was distributed, and then presented by Stanislav Zontak.

3. Contacts with the Representative of the AIC  at  various European Institutions
A leaflet was also distributed about the work done by the AIC with regard to UNESCO and several Vatican organisms and other Catholic organizations. An extract of the article by Bernard Massarini, published in the French page of the Vincentian Family, concluded the presentation.

4. Three new topics

   The three topics, specific to this Conference are: the election of the Secretary, whose time is about to finish, possible meetings of CEVIM missioners for the year 2008, and the date for the CEVIM Visitors’ Conference 2008.


Before meeting in linguistic groups, the participants had an exchange of opinions about international collaboration in the missions, which, at times, experience critical situations due to some decisions taken by the Superior General, without taking into account the necessary intervention of the Visitors affected by those decisions, as was the case  recently in the appointment of Claudio Santangelo as Secretary General, who, a short time before, had volunteered to work in the College St. Georg in Istanbul, belonging to the province of Austria.. After a prolongued dialogue, two poinst are agreed upon: a) Eugen Schindler will speak personally about the situation created by the appointment of Fr. Claudio as Secretary General; b) a question will be addressed to the Superior General aobut the procedure to be followed in asignments to the international missions (on the part of CEVIM, for the dialogue with the Superior General foreseen for the 12th at noon).


Once the work by groups had concluded, there was a plenary presentation of the different opinions on the topics, opinions which were to be summed up by the President and Secretary, and then translated into the different languages and presented the following day.  


The following day, June 12th, began with the Eucharistic concelebration presided by Yves Bouchet with homily by Antoine Nakad. After that, we went to the agenda.  


The President introduced Fr. José María Nieto as the General Curia representative to  CEVIM. Fr. Nieto began by offering his excuses for participating so little in the CEVIM sessions, a fact due to his obligation to participate also in the meeting of CLAPVI. He congratulated CEVIM for the developments of the last two years: a new Statute, and the progression of decisions taken, such as the formation meetings for the CEVIM confreres. The International Internal Seminary should also be mentioned, set up by eleven European Provinces. It is a very important achievement and, if  successful, could be a model to encourage other European Provinces.  


He congratulated those present for the generous financial help granted by several European Provinces to the Vice-Province of Ss. Cyril and Methodius, and to other poor Provinces spread around the world.  


He pointed out some worries, especially at the question of restructuring. It is a very delicate subject that has an influence on the future of the CM in Europe. It should not be discarded since it may come up in any General Assembly in the future.


Alter that he asked what Europe can contribute to the CM. A great deal, indeed! Even if vocations are scarce, there are in Europe many members (more than 1400) and especially many educators and persons with experience (for example, in Vincentian studies). But still, we have to learn to look at the CM in its international nature. 


After that he pointed out two questions that he recomends CEVIM should pay very particular attention to: the Vice-Province of  Ss Cyril & Methodius and  Albania.


He added that the Curia is following attentively the development of the chaplaincy project in London: confreres coming from different Provinces are working in the pastoral care of inmigrants in very close collaboration with the sponsoring Province (Ireland), and not separated from it. It may be a pastoral work model for other provinces engaged in care of immigrants.


Finally, he mentioned relations between CEVIM and the Curia. Communication is good. Still, there have been a few cases of problems in communication between the Curia and one or other of the Provinces. Precisely for that reason Fr. Nieto invited all those present to try to clarify whatever may come up in a spirit of dialogue and fraternity. 


Once Fr. Nieto’s intervention was over, time was given for responses from those present. E. Delplace mentioned some missions of his Province (Algeria, Iran, Turkey) that merit some care on the part of CEVIM. A. Otero mentioned the mission of Mozambique, that needs collaboration at the level of human resources. He also mentioned the London chaplaincy, underling the pressing need due to the scarcity of vocations, and to changes in the migration patterns, and showed himself quite ready for an eventual collaboration in this ministry. B. Moore, in his turn, asked that CEVIM increase its awareness of internationality.   H. Jaspers mentioned the same idea.. E. Delplace stresseed the fact of the coming to Europe of confreres from other continents, a fact which creates problems; there was wide debate about that point. Precisely for that reason he asked provocatively: Why don’t we start creating international communities in our houses?


After the break, there were the presentation of the points presented by the different language groups. The eleven points were summed up by the President and the Secretary in the following terms::

1. It is good that the Treasurers meet periodically (at the general level, the European and at the level of neighbouring Provinces)

2. It is good that in the next three years a meeting of young missioners be set up. June is probably the most suitable month, although July may also be good. This should be kept in mind in the planning of future meetings. 

3. We will invite to the next CEVIM Conference in Cracow-2008 the AIC representative to the European Parliament. We will study the possibility that the AIC represent the entire Vincentian Family, including CM, at the European Parliament..

4. Upon analyzing the points agreed on in the 2006 General Assembly and in Istanbul in the year 2006, we joyfully realize that we are going foreward along the route we had set out. We wish to intensify our efforts and to strengthen the achieved objectives.  

5. We remind ourselves that we took a decision to communicate the dates of the annual retreat in each Province with the idea of facilitating the participation of confreres of other Provinces.  

6. All the Visitors agree to answer all the communications of the CEVIM Secretary General so as to facilitate communion among the Provinces. 

7. All the Visitors accept the idea of promoting the participation of the confreres in the meetings programmed by  Cevim.

8. Knowing that  SIEV plans to organize a meeting about Islam, CEVIM supports this initiative and accepts the idea of sending missionaries of their Provinces.

9. Fr. Giuseppe Turati has been reelected Cevim Secretary for the next three years. 

10. We will organize a meeting for the confreres who work in the formation of our students, 17th -21st  January 2008, in Rome, in the house of the Daughters of Charity in Via Ezio.  

11. The next meeting of the CEVIM Conference will take place, God willing, from the 1st- 4th April 2008 in Cracow. The Visitors may arrive in Cracow a few days before the meeting and stay once the meeting is finished, depending on the dates most convenient for them to travel.  

These eleven points, presented as agreements, were accepted in their entirety, after some clarifications and a proposal by A. Zakreta, seeking some meetings also for middle-aged confreres, or at some other age level. 


After that, the President presented the themes suggested by the Visitors in the first session, which had not yet been dealt with. 


- The election process for the Superior General


- restructuring of the Provinces


- concrete proposals for Permanent Formation  at the level of CEVIM


- International Office for development


- evaluation of the Visitors’ Meeting in  Mexico.


These topics had been summed up by the President and the Secretary following the proposals by the groups in the previous days. Given the option of dealing with these either in common or in groups, the former was chosen. From the open dialogue we note the following ideas: 

1. Elaboration of the election process of the Superior General.


      The interventions noted that the idea of the need for a new method for election of the Superior General may be due to the special circumstances of the last General Assembly, but that perhaps it is not really necessary to change the current method (A. Zakreta, A. Otero). Other participants indicated the benefit of knowing the candidates better, drawing up a preference list (E. Schindler), which may include up to 20 candidates (P. Roche);  this suggeston does not go against the Constitutions nor against the right of the Assembly to a free election of  the Superior General.


The following conclusions may be drawn from these interventions in open session: in CEVIM we will keep on reflecting on this question keeping in mind the following: a) on the one hand, we already have what each group has said and of which the Superior General has been informed; b) on the other hand, all the ideas expressed in common in CEVIM Assembly. In any case, the importance of CEVIM being prepared when the moment arrives to elect a new Superior General, no matter which method be used for the election. 

2.   Restructuring of the  Provinces.

      This is a very important topic, and it would be good that future meetings of CEVIM always  allot it time in the agenda (J. González), keeping in mind of course that this be done for the good of the CM and of the poor, and not for reasons of a political nature (J.V. Muedra). We could begin by doing whatever is feasible, so that restructuring be a reality even before it be formulated juridically (A. Otero). It is better to insist on the idea of “collaboration”among the Provinces than on the idea of “restructuring” which is more abstract.  In conclusion, it seems clear that in Europe we must move towards a new future, and that, to that end, dialogue and collaboration are the best strategy for the time being.

3.  Concrete proposals for Permanent Formation.

Attention was drawn to extreme and urgent needs such as those of refugees, of those in jails, of relations with Islam, all topics for which SIEV is planning a time for study and reflection (E. Delaplace). It seems right that we in CEVIM give our opinion on these questions (J.V. Muedra), even before they are offered by SIEV (E. Delaplace). The importance of these themes led A.Nakad to propose a meeting in 2009 in Lebanon or in Egypt about the dialogue between Islamists and Christians and also about internal relations among Christian confessions. 

4. Interntional Office for Development.

 The question was raised; what is the purpose of a structure similar to others already in existence and who will control it? This theme has already been presented to the Superior General through  J.V. Muedra, but he does not seem satisfied by the answer given. This topic is a delicate one, says  J.M. Nieto, Assistant General, and he prefers that the Superior General himself or the General Treasurer give further information to the Visitors. The President concluded by inviting Fr. J.M. Nieto to transmit to the General Council,at the appropriate time,the concerns of CEVIM in this regard.

5. Evaluation of the Visitors’ Meeting (Mexico 2007)

                  Several interventions notedthe gains in personal and interpersonal relations, such as those noted by H. O´Donnell, but also the deficiencies in organization as regards the method of work, which is more suited to secondary school boys than to Visitors, who have their own way of thinking. Specifically, it was suggested that these meetings be dedicated principally to intercontinental interchanges, and to deal with specific topics, such as the Ratio Formationis for the General Assembly (P. Roche and B. Moore)

6. Meetings for missionaries of middle and other  age levels.

                 A. Zakreta noted that at times in his Province he has heard the wish of some not-so-young confreres not to be forgotten in the CEVIM plans. J.V. Muedra agreed to take into account this suggestion and, along the same lines, he invited confreres to take advantage of  the courses organized in Paris (Vincentian Heritage).


     After all this, the President asked if there was any other business to be discussed. There being none, he declared the CEVIM 2007 Conference closed. The work of the two days was concluded with the Angelus. 
                                                    Minutes by  Giuseppe Turati, Secretary.

